College Council Meeting

November 17, 2021
Voting Members Present: Mr. Basch, Mr. Law, Mr. Bettez, Ms. Noble, Mr. Hennix (Student Association president), Dr. Scott-Childress (non-voting faculty representative), and Ms. Bishop (non-voting alumni representative).
Campus Administration Present: President Christian; Interim Provost Lyman; Vice Presidents Blaisdell, Marks, and Wright; Tanhena Pacheco Dunn, Associate Vice President, Human Resources, Diversity and Inclusion. 
Interim Chairman’s Report: 
Mr. Basch called the meeting to order at 3:05 p.m.
Mr. Basch moved to approve the minutes from the October 21, 2021, meeting. Mr. Law moved on the motion and Mr. Bettez seconded. The minutes were approved unanimously.  
President’s Report:
President Christian said that the College has seen a slight uptick in COVID-19 cases for the past few weeks and that this may be a consequence of Halloween gatherings. Still, as of today he noted there are only 12 active student cases and five employee cases. Testing will be available for students and employees who want to be assured that they are negative before traveling to be with family and friends over the Thanksgiving holiday, and everyone is encouraged to test when they return to campus to complete the semester. The president said that he is really encouraged that 5–11-year-olds are now eligible for the vaccine and that there is a pill to treat the virus. These are all positive signs, including the College’s relatively low infection rates and high vaccination rates.
President Christian shared that Vice President Halstead is not here today, so there won’t be a budget report. He noted that the deans, Vice President Halstead, Interim Provost Lyman and Vice President Gant are meeting regularly to plan for strategic recruitment in filling vacancies and assessing resource needs for enrollment growth to return to pre-COVID levels. The president added that the College had a very successful Open House event since the last Council meeting.  

The president noted that SUNY’s budget will be developed over the next few months. SUNY has begun planning the System’s advocacy for increased state support. The president added that the College submitted a $203 million capital request (separate from operating budgets) to address the constraint that aging infrastructure and our significantly smaller footprint than other campuses place on campus offerings. 
President Christian was excited to share that the Foundation has raised more than $3.7 million in the first one-third of this fiscal year. He noted that’s effectively the average of what the College raised each year during the capital campaign, even though the campaign has ended. That total, as with the campaign, includes several bequest intentions that will not be realized until the donor passes away. 

The president shared that student leaders of the Asian and Pacific Island Student Alliance (APISA), with support from Student Affairs and the Asian Studies Program, organized a virtual event on November 3 titled Community Conversation: Asian Hate in America. This was designed to be a safe space for students to share their personal stories and experiences. Campus leaders were there to listen. The president said that he was honored to be invited into the space and want to continue this collaboration to improve the experience of our students.
President Christian said that some campus leaders attended and spoke at last month’s swearing-in ceremony for former New Paltz University Police Department (UPD) Chief Mary Ritayik as the State University Police Commissioner. Mary was the first woman to serve as Chief of New Paltz UPD, one of only three women in that role at the time, and she is the first woman to be appointed Commissioner. In his last monthly report to the faculty, the president shared comments from Mary’s speech about the special nature of university policing that really captured well the work and philosophy of the College’s UPD.

The president noted that SUNY announced recipients of the 2021 University Police Awards for lieutenants, officers and staff who played a key role in lifesaving events this past year, and others for outstanding professional service. The president said that one of our lieutenants and three officers were recognized for their lifesaving intervention, and another lieutenant and four officers were recognized for acts that enhanced the operation of the College’s UPD. 
President Christian also shared that several officers took part in a 100-mile bike ride to raise funding and support for the campus food pantry, and they raised $2,300 for that effort.  
President Christian said he spoke this morning at a breakfast meeting of the Dutchess County Regional Chamber of Commerce. As in his three previous presentations to these business and civic leaders, he emphasized the role that SUNY New Paltz plays as an educational, cultural, and civic “anchor institution” in the Hudson Valley; our business, student, employee, and alumni connections to Dutchess County; the high caliber of our educational offerings; our economic impact; and our close ties to Dutchess Community College. The president will give a similar presentation to the Ulster County Regional Chamber of Commerce on December 10 and said that the Council is certainly most welcome to attend. 

Mr. Basch said students, staff and administration should be complimented on how well they’ve handled the pandemic. He described how campus policies and their implementation, as well as everyone’s vigilance, has played a role in successful management to date. 
Mr. Basch complimented UPD for all the good things they do to help the community and people on campus.
Mr. Law said he hopes that the president and administration are creating a blueprint on COVID management that they could leave behind, in case anything like this happens again. He said the College has maintained a good process that could be helpful for others to follow, if need be. The president said that’s a good thought and the College has written plans that largely guided our process. He added that some of the actions the campus has taken are also documented in the president’s monthly reports and elsewhere. 
Campus Naming Guidelines:

See two attached SUNY System documents on “Naming Opportunities.” See attached SUNY New Paltz document on “Procedures for Naming Spaces.”
See attached SUNY New Paltz PowerPoint titled “Soaring Higher: The Campaign for SUNY New Paltz.”
Vice President Marks provided an overview about philanthropy over the last decade at the College. When the vice president started, she said the College was raising about $1.5 million/year and looking at whether it could launch a capital campaign. The vice president said she realized the College needed to do an experiment first and set a $10 million goal over three years, effectively doubling what was raised annually. This goal was reached and then expanded into a larger capital campaign following a few years of preparation. The “Soaring Higher” effort was a seven-year, $23 million campaign that raised $24.7 million overall. The vice president walked through the details of the campaign for the Council. 
Vice President Marks said that as the College welcomes a new president next year, the Foundation is focusing on scholarships and experiential learning. Many have asked her how to make a gift in honor of President Christian. The vice president said the president would welcome donors giving to a scholarship of their choice, including the EOP challenge scholarship that includes a match from an anonymous donor. 
The vice president said that fundraising this year has been quite astonishing. She expects this to be the best year on record for the College. She added that the donors who care about this College are extraordinary. 

Vice President Marks then walked through naming processes and options for both public spaces and buildings, including the Council’s purview over this matter. She said that the attached documents for procedures on naming show what happens when someone wants to name an existing facility and new construction/renovation. She said that when naming interiors of physical buildings (e.g., rooms), donors typically come to campus with an idea to discuss. 
The vice president said that most donors are interested in endowed funds. But all gifts are welcome of any amount. She said that she and her team can find a place at the College for whatever is near and dear to one’s heart.
Mr. Basch thanked Vice President Marks for her efforts. He said the Student Crisis Fund honors students in need and is extremely meaningful. 
Vice President Wright recognized Vice President Marks’s inclusion in Hudson Valley Magazine, as one of this year’s Women in Business. Vice President Marks recognized Vice President Wright and her team for their outstanding work and support of the capital campaign.
Presidential Search Update:

Mr. Law said that the search consultant, RPA, has begun the task of receiving applications. These are due on November 29. He said applications are coming in and that he won’t know more details until the deadline. 
During this time, Mr. Law noted that the committee is preparing to go through whatever number of applications are received. He added that people can be referred to the presidential search website as a resource. 
Wrap-Up:
Mr. Basch said if anyone has items they would like to add to future agendas to please contact him or Vice President Wright. 

Mr. Basch said that state support for public universities has been diminishing year-over-year and that funding higher education is more on the backs of students and their families. He urged all who can do so to speak on behalf of the university system for funds that come from the state to reverse this trend. 

Mr. Basch said the next meeting will be scheduled for the spring semester. 
Mr. Basch adjourned the meeting at 3:54 p.m.
Respectfully submitted,
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Richard Winters

Director of Community and Government Relations
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